SAN JOAQUIN COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION GAYLORD A. NELSON ADMINISTRATION CENTER / BOARD ROOM 2922 TRANSWORLD DRIVE, STOCKTON, CA DECEMBER 15, 2021 / 12:00 P.M. REGULAR MEETING MINUTES

PRESENT:

Vernon Gebhardt, President; Greg Clark, Vice-President; Douglas Vigil, Board member; Ken Vogel, Board member; Janet Dyk, Board member; Troy Brown,

Secretary.

OTHERS PRESENT:

Scott Anderson, Deputy Superintendent; Janine Kaeslin, Associate Superintendent; Brandie Brunni, Assistant Superintendent, Sean Morrill, Assistant Superintendent; Jane Steinkamp, Assistant Superintendent; Melanie Greene, Terrell Martinez, Monica Vallerga, Lauren Dinubilo, Christina Lewis, Rachele Tyler, Austin Nogueira, Kristie Rose, Lisa Bryant, Brandie Moore, SJCOE staff; Kara Hodge, Mark Medina-Wilson, Interpreters; Marlene Flau, Recorder.

I. CALL TO ORDER:

President Gebhardt called the meeting to order at 12:00 p.m. Board member Dyk led the Pledge of Allegiance.

- II. ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA: On a motion from Janet Dyk, second by Doug Vigil, Action Item #5 Resolution #21-22-10 Regarding a Call for State Officials to Recommend and Not Require the COVID-19 Vaccine for Students was moved to be heard and voted on first. There were no further additions to the agenda.
- III. COMMENTS: Lauren Danielle commented on concerns regarding exposure to radiation from technology provided to students for in-home use during distance learning.

IV. ITEMS SCHEDULED FOR INFORMATION:

1. California Mathematics Placement Act of 2015 Report: County Operated Schools and Programs (COSP) Director Lauren Dinubilo presented the California Mathematics Placement Act report related to the one.Program Court and Community schools. She reported there was a total of 82 ninth-grade students that were re-evaluated through a math placement check within the first 30 days of the academic calendar year. Of the 82 students, 23 students were enrolled in integrated math 1A, and 59 in algebra A. Students enrolled in algebra A attend the CARE program that follows Manteca Unified School District's curriculum. No teacher stated a concern that a student was inappropriately placed. The data shows that the student mathematic placement is appropriate and confirms that no students were held back in a disproportionate manner.

V. ITEMS SCHEDULED FOR ACTION:

2. Resolution #21-22-10 – Regarding a Call for State Officials to Recommend and Not Require the COVID-19 Vaccine for Students: Several members of the public commented in opposition of vaccine mandates and in support of this resolution advocating for decisions to be made at the local level.

Comments submitted electronically have been transcribed into the minutes verbatim:

Jennifer Hampton: Superintendent Brown and Board Members, I strongly oppose the vaccine mandate for students and I urge you to draft and adopt a resolution to oppose it as well. Our children and their families should not be denied their rights of medical freedom. These are our basic rights. I am a teacher in this county and my own children and I do not want to have a vaccine that we don't know much about the side effects. We also think it's wrong to make people do something that they believe is wrong. Please support your community, in its entirety, by adopting a resolution that opposes the vaccine mandate for public school students. Many feel this way and I do not want to have to leave my job of 18 years to homeschool my kids. I enjoy teaching, my family has been healthy through all of this. Our immune systems are built to fight these things on their own. We just want to have the right to choose and not be forced into mandates that take those rights away. I urge you to pay attention and search your hearts for those who want the same rights of everyone else.....choice!

Diane M. Stone: I am a citizen of San Joaquin County and I am requesting each board member to vote to stop mandates requiring vaccination for COVID for students and staff. This is an experimental drug which does not have adequate safety data simply because it has not been studied for an appropriate amount of time. This is an individual choice. Most people will survive COVID without any problems and children most of all are least affected by this virus. Please vote for a resolution that support freedom of choice.

Jessenia Morales: The ONE and ONLY reason my daughter returned in-person is for dance. We do not believe in masks, so it is a great sacrifice to participate in something that supports more fear than protection. She would be completely home schooled if not for dance. She will not continue in school if the covid shot is required. An estimated 34,000 students in LA unified have not complied, forcing the district to postpone it's deadline. Don't underestimate the power of parents to do what is right for our children. Support our fight because the overall well-being of students is more important than funding. Support your staff because they have proven to safely continue working despite refusing the vaccine. Per CDC, 34 of the 43 U.S. Omicron variant cases were in the fully vaccinated- 11 of which also had gotten the booster. The guidance from our state is based off continuous misinformation. There is NO justification for mandates. NO mandates!

Aubrey Borba: Dear Office of Education, I am writing to you on the behalf of my family including four children, three of which are in the San Joaquin County School system. Please vote NO against the Mandates!! We must protect our children and we must keep our rights as parents to choose for our children! I urge you to VOTE NO on the Mandates! We must have Mask Choice and Vaccine Choice! Our children are depending on all of us to protect them, let's not let them down!! Vote NO today!! Ty Aubrey Borba

Jessica Bolt: Good Evening San Joaquin county. I want to express my opinions but can not afford to take the day off of work, like many other families in our county. My concerns are regarding vaccine mandates. At what point does our children's mental, physical and educational health come before money and covid quideline funds? Imposing vaccine mandates on our children will not only harm their education as many will be dropped from school, but it will also put parents out of work since their child is no longer receiving an education that is suppose to be promised to them. Studies have shown an overwhelming number of minority citizens are hesitant to take the vaccine, this will directly harm minority students by denying them an education. Studies also show children are at a 0.00-0.03% risk of death due to covid, which is the same for our common flu. I understand staff wanting to be protected, and letting them have the CHOICE to be vaccinated is doing that. Forcing staff to be vaccinated is against their constitutional rights which supreme courts have already said against Bidens federal mandates. Studies have also shown no improvement in the spread of covid using facemasks. Studies have however shown cognitive decline in students directly related to mask wearing andnit being able to see a person's face while communicating and learning to communicate. I ask you with sincere worry and concern for my 3 daughters education and futures, to put a stop to this madness and please let them return to normalcy. If you guys mandate a vaccine, my daughters will be pulled from school indefinitely. Please dont do this to our children. Thank you for listening. Jessica Bolt, a concerned parent and lifelong member of this community.

Raymond Morales: I oppose both mask and vaccine mandates. It's stupid and unconstitutional. I will take my kid out of school if you try to require it.

Erendida Ramirez: Good Morning! I just wanted to state that I am voting yes to a resolution to oppose the vaccine mandate. My children go to school in Tracy which is part of San Joaquin county and I am against this mandate. I do not believe anyone should be forced to be vaccinated. Thank you!

Diana Trejo: Hello, I support your resolution opposing covid vaccine mandates for students and staff. I appreciate your efforts in maintaining individuals' rights to make medical decisions based on consultation with their primary doctor instead of a governor's mandate. The covid vaccine is not a one size fits all solution and should not be forced on everyone because long term studies on the effects are not available. If the school district requires the covid vaccine for my children to attend in person learning, we will pull them out and homeschool. Sincerely, Diana Trejo

Beckie Robbins: To Whom it May Concern, I am emailing to say that I support the resolution opposing COVID vaccine mandates for students and staff. Thank you, Beckie Robbins

Amy Gavaldon: To San Joaquin County Board of Education board members, I support a resolution to NOT require the covid-19 vaccine for students and staff. Many people already had covid and recovered without serious illness including my children. They now have natural immunity which is not being discussed. My kids have all other required vaccines but this one does not make sense. This vaccine has NOT been proven to stop infection or transmission so I will not force it on my family. Also there is no data showing this will end the "pandemic" as of right now we are looking at never ending boosters. If a covid-19 vaccine mandate is put in place I will homeschool my 4 kids. I strongly urge you to pass this resolution to NOT require the covid-19 vaccine for students and staff. -Amy Gavaldon

Danny Trejo: Good Morning, My name is Danny Trejo and I have five-year old boy and a sevenyear old boy who are attending a public school. I have lived in San Joaquin County my entire life and I plan to continue to raise my children here in San Joaquin County into the future. I am writing this email to inform you that I support your resolution opposing covid vaccine mandates for students and staff due to the following: The Covid 19 mandate is an overreaching abuse of power to force a medical procedure on an unwilling person. This is a breach of our constitutional freedoms. Without there being long-term studies to know the effects of the covid 19 vaccine, it is irresponsible of me to allow my children to receive the vaccine. If mandates are put in place, I will need to resign from my job to home school my kids. There are numerous cases around the nation where young men are having severe-side effects from the Covid vaccine. I appreciate your efforts in maintaining individuals' rights to make medical decisions based on consultation with their primary doctor instead of a governor's mandate. Thank You, Danny Trejo

Erin Matlock-Henry: Good Morning Board Members, I contact you today as a concerned parent for 2/3 of my children. I ask that you leave the vaccination status up to the parents to decide what is best for our children. I am not against the vaccine but I know what's best for my children. I have 2 children that will not receive the COVID-19 shot. If you choose to mandate the COVID-19 shot, this will force us to move or home school my children. Please take into consideration the health for ALL children and let the parents parent their children.

Brianne Ostly: Good morning I am a San Joaquin county parent and wanted to send in my comment for todays meeting. Respectfully, my husband and I would like to share strong opposition to vaccine mandates that are being pushed on our schools. I would ask that the board listen to the parents who are feeling passionately that this mRNA Covid 19 vaccine mandate should not be a requirement for our children to attend in person school. As the research so far shows, children are not super spreaders and are at a very small risk of death from the Covid 19 virus. There are however more reported injuries and deaths from these Covid 19 mRNA vaccines than all other vaccines combined since 1990. As the clinical trials are to continue on until 2023, our children should not be the mass test subjects for this vaccine. The principles of bioethics that come from Nuremburg Trials, through the Helsinki Accord and subsequently have been written into federal law as the common rule, include three important components. When asking a person to take an experimental medical product (and you are probably aware already of why all three Covid vaccines are still experimental, and not licensed - this is widely understood), there has to be 1) full and complete disclosure of risks and benefits and alternatives (which would include prevention and early treatment programs that are highly successful); 2) this information must be disclosed in a way that a layperson can understand, free of jargon and 3) the agreement to take the product must be made of the patient's own free will -- no coersion, compulsion, gifts, rewards etc. This of course is one reason why the issue of mandates is so deeply problematic and illegal from federal law standpoint. (It's also why all clinical researchers are held to these standards rigorously when conducting trials, etc). We as parents should be fully aware of risks, benefits, and alternatives including early treatment options, with an invitation to discuss with a professional before making our choice? I would also question whether it is moral and ethical for a school, that is so oriented to protecting the wellbeing of children, to mandate the children of our county to be required to be injected with a product that thousands of medical experts and doctors assert have far more risk than benefit to children. I believe that this truly warrants consideration for all parents to make the decision on their own as to what is best for the health of their child, as this vaccine has been thru minimal clinical trials, for example the pfizer BNT (total 2300 kids followed for two months at most), the negative impacts of the virus on the healthy young due to the functioning of their immune response, the large percentage of kids already immune, and studies from around the world, versus the very real risks that will emerge as we follow this path, including myocarditis striking boys at high rates and the disproportionate impact of injury at a young age. While there may be a lot of challenging feelings around this issue, my question is, why would the school step in to the middle of it, when long term risks are so unknown? I appreciate your consideration of my letter. I know it is a loaded topic and I appreciate the boards efforts in navigating this with the parents and families of this community. Respectfully, Brianne Ostly

James La Barber: I am writing this email to voice my concerns over mandating a vaccine for our kids. When this whole pandemic began there was a lot of uncertainty to what covid was going to do and there was a big rush to get a vaccine to help fight against it. I am a healthy 48 year old father of 3, my kids ages 16, 13 and 10 are currently attending school here in San Joaquin County and we have not received the covid vaccine, not because we are anti vax but because we chose to see exactly what the vaccine would do against covid. As we are now seeing the vaccine is NOT preventing you from catching covid in fact it is just minimizing symptoms but people are going around with a false sense of protection thinking that they can not contract or transmit this if you are vaccinated which is proving to not be the case. We saw recently where Cal state Berkley has a 99% vaccine rate at the school but had to postpone their football game against USC because 48 players had covid and were unaware of it and walking freely among others potentially spreading it. I have friends and family who have contracted covid who knew immediately that they were sick, got tested and quarantined for the 2 weeks as they recovered. I believe that our bodies will let us know that we are sick and as responsible adults we take the necessary precautions to protect ourselves by wearing masks, washing our hands and social distancing as much as possible. We do not know what the long term effects are going to be on our children as they only tested the vaccine on 3000 kids over a 2 month period and that is all the testing we have knowledge of to go on. When the FDA advisory panel voted to approve it for use in children they also stated at the same time that they wanted to approve it for those who wanted it but feared that this approval might lend its way to mandates and that they did not approve of that scenario. We only get one shot at life and I don't want to look back in 20 or 30 years and say that I should have done more to try and prevent this from being FORCED into our kids bodies should this vaccine prove to cause more harm than good. The government should not be mandating this for our children when there are so many concerns about the long term effects that have not been answered because we are in the infancy of this vaccine. When my youngest was about to enter school for the first time she was perfectly healthy with zero issues during her first 4 1/2 years but shortly after she received her vaccines in order to begin attending school she started having seizures and after a long process we were able to get them under control and even though the doctors say there is no connection its hard to pin point anything else but those vaccines as being the catalyst that started them. I will not subject my kids to this experiment to so others can have a false sense of protection. We as adults need to protect our kids and not fail them here in this moment I urge you to JUST SAY NO TO THE COVID VACCINE MANDATE and let these kids have the same opportunity at a healthy future as we did.

Jayson G: Board members, I support a resolution to NOT require the covid-19 vaccine for students and staff.-J. Gavaldon

Shannon LaBarber: To San Joaquin County Board of Education board members: I support a resolution to NOT require the covid-19 vaccine for students and staff. The vaccine is still under emergency use authorization for children under the age of 16. The FDA approved vaccine is not available to us in California. There are many side effects to the vaccine that should be considered by the individual, especially our children. Getting the vaccine should be a choice that the individual and parents make after they weigh the risks and benefits as they pertain to the individual. Where I support vaccines that eradicate disease, this vaccine does not eradicate disease and should not be mandated.

Thank you for your time, Shannon LaBarber, Parent and Teacher

Angela Pilcher, Linden Parents for Choice Secretary: Dear Board of Education, We, the undersigned, send this letter as parents advocating for the medical rights of our children enrolled in Linden Unified School District. We recognize and appreciate that the Linden Unified Board of Trustees passed a resolution at the November 17 school board meeting in regards to the COVID-19 mandate. We recognize that this resolution: reaffirms LUSD's commitment to parent's rights to make health decisions for our children; reaffirms LUSD's commitment to educate students to the best of its ability, and urges state officials to maintain LUSD's ability to be inclusive of all students and staff for on campus and in-person learning. What we do not see in this resolution, is a firm stance from the Linden Unified Board of Trustees on whether or not the district will impose the vaccine requirement that has been imposed by the State or local health officials. We are now reaching out to the San Joaquin County School Board advocating for the medical rights of our children. As you are aware, there is no California law that grants individual schools or school districts the authority to unilaterally require additional vaccines to the K-12 immunization schedule, or mandate experimental testing in order for students to enjoy an inperson education, an education guaranteed to these students under Section 5. Article IX of the California Constitution1. In fact, there are simply no legal grounds to exclude a child from an in person education for refusing experimental medical procedures. This is the current state of the COVID-19 vaccine; it is not on the K-12 immunization schedule and is considered an experimental vaccine. Linden parents want to know that our elected local and county School Board Trustees have the same convictions as the parents in Linden Unified. Show us that our County School Board values and supports individual choice for all families. Please do not stop fighting to keep our kids in the classroom where they belong. Sincerely, The 175+ Undersigned Parents/Community Members of Linden Unified

Allie Blea: Good morning, I am a mother of four, two of which are currently going to school at New Jerusalem Elementary School and Delta Charter High School. While we have vaccinated our children according to the vaccine schedule over their lifetimes, my husband and I decided early on that we would not be receiving the covid 19 vaccine and we would not be getting it for our children. The vaccine is too new and just over the short amount of time it has been administered to adults and children, there have been many unsavory reactions and outcomes. We continue to believe it is best to mitigate the threat of covid 19 by maintaining our health, washing our hands, staying away from anyone that is sick, staying home when we are sick and keeping good overall hygiene just as we would for a cold and flu season. We sincerely hope that the San Joaquin County Office of Education votes against mandating these vaccines for their students and staff. It should remain a choice whether or not to take the vaccine. While you can certainly recommend the vaccine as a tool to keep students and staff healthy, we believe as parents and members of the community that it should remain a choice and decision made between a patient and their doctor. My husband and I are ready to pull our students out of their schools residing in San Joaquin County if there is no longer a choice for them to decline the

covid 19 vaccine. Thank you for your time and consideration, Allison Blea

Amanda Collins: Mandating vaccines so our children can go to school is outrageous! Our little ones are not the ones we need to be worried about. Mandating this vaccine will only cause more children to not be allowed at school by their families. Children need to be in contact with other children for proper social maturation. My family is vaccinated however I will not be getting my 6 yr old vaccinated for awhile. We have gotten COVID and my husband and I are still feeling the symptoms of it and the symptoms of the vaccine since September. I want my child in school but I won't put her there if she's forced to be vaccinated because I don't want to force her vaccine before I feel enough time has gone by. My husband works with big pharma and they have only recently started enforcing vaccine laws in their offices. That tells me that they didn't even trust it for adults until now. Stop the nonsense, let our children go to school and continue to follow proper hygiene protocol. Healthy children are not being hospitalized and dying from this. Amanda

Missy Liburdi: To Whom It May Concern: Good morning to you all. I am writing this email as a mother of four children in the New Jerusalem School District in Tracy to urge you with every ounce of my being to NOT mandate the COVID vaccine to our children. I wish I could be there in person to voice my opinion, but I was unable to get the time off work to attend, as I'm sure is the problem for a lot of parents. Please, please, please pass the resolution to recommend and not require the COIVD vaccine for both students and school employees. Thank you in advance for your time and consideration. Respectfully submitted, Missy Liburdi

Joanne Harms: To our School Board Members, I am a single mother of a Sophomore. My child and I both had Covid back in 2019 December. We have natural immunity and studies have shown that natural immunity is far more effective and efficient at controlling contraction and spread of the Coronavirus 19. That said my child and I were advised by our doctors to not get the vaccine due to our dangers reactions to the flu shots. We also believe it is our Constitutional Right to choose what we put in our bodies our bodies. That the government has no right to force us to put anything into our bodies that we deem is unhealthy or unsafe. No government entity or school board have a legal right to mandate vaccines for any child, any teacher or any staff member. We are requesting that you support our Constitutional Rights and Freedoms of choice and vote against the vaccine mandate! We are requesting you stand up for those you are supposed to be educating and vote against all issues or agenda that violate a students right of choice! Vote NO on Vaccine Mandates! Respectfully Joanne C Harms

Katrina Evans: Dear County Board of Supervisors, Once again I am writing to you to say please vote no on the vaccines mandates for children in schools. I have two sons that are part of the public school system in San Joaquin County. They love school and enjoy being there in person with their friends and teachers. In-person learning is so important not only for kids mentally but also physically and emotionally. There has not been enough data or trials done on children to make this vaccine mandatory. We simply don't have the science to back this. I will not get my children vaccinated until more information is given out on the effects that the vaccine has on children. If this vaccine is made mandatory for in person learning I will be pulling my children from the school district entirely. I will not be doing at home learning through the school. I will go another route with their education. They deserve to be at school and they deserve an in person education. Please think about the all the children in San Joaquin County when making your decision today. Please vote no on the vaccine mandates. Thank you, Katrina Evans

Janet Trejo: Dear Board Members, I would like to share my support for the resolution opposing covid-19 vaccine for students and staff. It has saddened me that our choice to vaccinate is being taken away. I am asking you as our elected board members to stand up for us and support our freedom of choice. Respectfully, Janet Trejo

Alison Casillas: Please vote no for mandated vaccines for students. My child will not be getting the vaccine now or never due to personal, religious and health beliefs. I will be forced to pull my child out of the district if so. Thank you, Alison Casillas

Janet Jimenez: Dear board, Stop complying to the mandates and we will be on your side. We've had enough. -United Parents.

Angela Westenhaver: I stand against any and all mandates against We The People. I support the Resolution #12-22-10 in today's 12/15/21 meeting. I stand with and support Board of Education members supporting Resolution #12-22-10 regarding a Call for State Officials to Recommend and NOT Require the COVID-19 Vaccine for students. It is a step in the right direction that parents can approve of. Parents should be able to trust that the government will protect thier rights and self identity. These mandates for our children are not political issues, nor should they ever be. This is not about whom we voted for. Nor should we have to agree with decisions solely made, just because you/we did vote for that person. This is not a Democrat vs Republican thing. It's a parent thing and we are not being given a vote, much less a voice. Minority groups of all kinds have been protected. If the majority is for a public issue but the minority is against, that does not mean majority rules..that the minority has no say on the situation. Individual rights are not dissolved by majority rule. That is not democracy, that is opession and not the American way. There can be no single answer to how a minority groups differences in views and values are resolved. Only the sure knowledge that only through the democratic process of tolerance, debate, and willingness to compromise can free societies reach agreement that embrace the twin pillars of majority rule and minority rights. These mandates go directly against these principles, practices and protections completely. Acceptance of ethnic and cultural groups that seem strange if not alien to the majority can represent one of the greatest challenges that a democratic government can face. But democracies recognize that diversity can be an enormous asset. They treat these differences in identity, culture, and values as a challenge that can strengthen and enrich them, not as a threat. Among the basic human rights that any democratic government must protect are freedom of speech and expression, freedom of religion and belief, due process and equal protection under the law; and freedom to organize, speak out, dissent, and participate fully in the public life of their society. I ask of you today to uphold this and restore parents faith that you will do these things first above funding. That there is no price tag on our children. That their worth is far greater than any funding could be. That our children are not theirs to experiment with. That you will put forward Resolution #12-22-10 to the State officials. Hopefully this first step will help to Stop of all mandates or we will continue to not comply. Thank you for your time Lifetime Stockton resident and SUSD Parent Angela Westenhaver

Marcella Ortega: My name is marcella, I'm very concerned about the vaccine mandates especially for our children... in school vaccine clinics should not be allowed. I say no to the mandates. We as parents and grandparents have rights to make these decisions for our ourselves and our children. Government should never take these rights from the people. And very dangerous to society when the our rights are taken. Please consider deeply what this means Marcella Ortega.

On a motion from Ken Vogel, second by Janet Dyk, the Board approved this resolution as presented.

AYES: Gebhardt, Clark, Vigil, Vogel, Dyk

NOES: None ABSTAIN: None

3. Minutes: On a motion from Greg Clark, second by Doug Vigil, the Board approved the minutes from the November 17, 2021, meeting as presented.

AYES: Gebhardt, Clark, Vigil, Vogel, Dyk

NOES: None ABSTAIN: None

4. 2021 – 2022 First Interim Financial Statement: On a motion from Doug Vigil, second by Janet Dyk, the Board approved the 2021 – 2022 First Interim Financial Statement as presented and authorized the President of the Board to sign a positive certification.

AYES:

Gebhardt, Clark, Vigil, Vogel, Dyk

NOES:

ABSTAIN:

None None

 Educator Effectiveness Grant: On a motion from Janet Dyk, second by Ken Vogel, the Board approved the Educator Effectiveness Grant for the San Joaquin County Community schools, San Joaquin County Court schools, and San Joaquin County Special Education schools as presented.

AYES:

Gebhardt, Clark, Vigil, Vogel, Dyk

NOES:

None

ABSTAIN:

None

6. Resolution #21-22-11 – Certification Resolution for Exception to the 180-day Wait Period: On a motion from Janet Dyk, second by Doug Vigil, the Board approved this resolution as presented.

AYES:

Gebhardt, Clark, Vigil, Vogel, Dyk

NOES:

None

ABSTAIN:

None

- VI. CLOSED SESSION: Action taken in Closed Session will be reported in Open Session.
 - Interdistrict Transfer Appeal Hearing #12-21-22
 - Conference with Real Property Negotiators

110 E. Weber, Stockton, California. Negotiating Parties – San Joaquin County Superintendent of Schools; San Joaquin County Board of Education; Lee & Associates. Under Negotiation – Price and Terms of Payment.

VII. ITEMS SCHEDULED FOR ACTION (cont.):

7. Interdistrict Transfer Appeal Hearing #12-21-22: On a motion from Ken Vogel, second by Greg Clark, the Board denied the appeal of the decision by the Governing Board of the Lincoln Unified School District and ordered the attendance of student #12-21-22 to the school district of residence, Lodi Unified School District.

AYES:

Gebhardt, Clark, Vogel, Dyk

NOES:

Vigil

ABSTAIN:

None

VIII. CLOSING COMMENTS FOR BOARD MEMBERS:

The next regular San Joaquin County Board of Education meeting will be held January 19, 2022,
 12:00 p.m., 2922 Transworld Drive, Stockton, CA.

IX. ADJOURNMENT:

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 2:35 p.m.

Respectfully submitted.

Trov A. Brown, Ed.D.

Secretary to the Board / County Superintendent of Schools